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Introduction 

SLR Consulting Limited (SLR) has been appointed to provide information to Uttlesford 
District Council (UDC) in order to resolve a holding objection raised by Essex Place Services 
(EPS) under application ref. UTT/23/2496/FUL.  

The development description is: 

‘Erection of 28 residential dwellings (comprising 14 affordable and 11 private market 
homes together with 3 self-build plots) and local affordable employment unit/flexible 
community space; provision of public open space and associated local amenity 
facilities (activating Local Green Space allocation); together with integrated 
landscaping and car parking (to include additional community parking facility). Land 
West of High Street, Stebbing.’ 

Previously, ecology survey work and reports had been prepared by several ecological 
consultants (Hybrid Ecology Ltd1, MKA Ecology2 and TMA Ecology3). SLR prepared an 
addendum on 14th March 2024, which provided additional information where needed, 
including reference to bats and updating ground level tree assessment (GLTA) of all trees 
proposed for removal under scheme, using the latest best practice guidelines (Collins, 
20234). The GLTA was undertaken on 20 February 2024 by Ruth Holland BSc (Hons) 
ACIEEM (Natural England Class 2 Survey Licence 2018-33409-CLS-CLS). 

This Technical Note presents clarification of some points covered in the previous addendum 
(14th March 2024) and the findings of a follow up Potential Roost Feature (PRF) inspection 
survey on 23rd May 2024. 

Tree Bat PRFs 

The GLTA undertaken on 20th February 2024 sought to assess the suitability of trees for 
bats (Table 1) and estimate their potential for supporting bats, following best practice 
guidance4 on trees that are scheduled to be removed or located within close proximity to the 
development. Trees were recorded and identified based on the tree constraints plan5 
submitted as part of the planning application. 

 

 

1 Preliminary Ecological Appraisal: Land adjacent to Stebbing, Essex, Hybrid Ecology, September 2021 
2 Land at Stebbing, Essex – Reptile Survey, MKA Ecology, November 2022 
3 Update Ecological Site Walkover, The Downs, Stebbing, TMA Ecology, August 2023 
4 Collins, J. (ed.) (2023) Bat Surveys for Professional Ecologists: Good Practice Guidelines (4th edition). The Bat 
Conservation Trust, London. 
5 TR02.1-A – Tree Constraints Plan & TR02.2-A 










